Natural Resources Advisory Board

Minutes

November 14, 2005

Town Hall Hearing Room

Present:  John Riehl, Chair, Lezli Rowell, clerk and Bill Knittle.

The meeting was called to order at 7:02 p.m.  The Chair introduced Jan Plaue of the Open Space Committee, who spoke concerning Town-owned lots within the ACEC.  The OSC submitted a listing and an approved recommendation, seeking that the Harbor Management Plan incorporates language into the Shoreline Land Use chapter.  Lezli agreed to add the general recommendation that the town refrain from developing its ACEC properties.  John asked who could take actions on the disposition of these lots; Jan replied that the Board of Selectmen can.  From the audience, Helen Wilson added that the Town Clerk organizes the sale of these properties to auction with little notice, and that as her post is elected, she can act with this autonomy.

John felt that this effort was in line with protecting salt marshes, and allowing landward migration as sea levels rise.  

From the audience, Paul (?) spoke on behalf of his family that owns a house on salt marsh, and for the owners of the Sea Shells on the harbor, concerning the issue of revetments.  Some owners have talked with the Harbormaster, shellfishermen, Health and Conservation Agent, with interest in re-nourishing beaches in a way that makes sense looking at the Harbor as a whole rather than by the piece-meal applications of individual properties.  He reported that he had attended the Cons/Com hearing for the Yacht Club’s armoring proposal.  Some owners resist re-nourishment plans because they watch their efforts go out with the next storm.  John commended the suggestion of private cooperation rather than strictly regulatory methods.  He asked whether the approach would still be practical if, in a stretch of beach involving ten properties, only nine are willing to work together.  He did feel there was merit to a beach-by-beach plan.

Glenn arrived 7:17 p.m.

Comments on the Inertial chapter were received from the Shellfish Advisory Committee, and discussed.  Lezli agreed to further edits, and John suggested a cut-and –paste of content into several other chapters.  John distributed notes form the Harbor Conference.  He felt that some information from the speakers may affect the final plan.  Particularly, Brian Howes had indicated that nitrogen controls may become necessary to protect water quality off of the Mayo Beach area.

Don Anderson, red tide researcher for WHOI, indicated that the health of Cape Cod Bay to the Gulf of Maine is impacted by nutrients loads, influencing bloom occurrences.  The issue of protecting water quality needs a broader perspective.  With some predictions based on water temperatures and other probabilities, the shellfishing community can learn to work around outbreaks.  A more controversial protective measure would be prohibiting disturbance of bottom sediments, such as dragging and dredging activities; there can be restrictions placed during crucial periods.

Lezli explained the local Board of Health triggers to require denitrifying treatment in septic upgrades:  within 100’ setbacks to marine resources and drinking wells.  The County has implemented a tracking system to monitor sampling results and any O & M events.  The Town has been a leader on the Cape in requiring the advanced treatment in recognition of sensitive resources, based on the recommendations of the 1995 Harbor Management Plan.  Glenn asked if these systems really worked or was the BOH “just freeing up more room for something else”?  Lezli replied that upgrades are usually more spatially demanding than the septic systems replaced, and that advanced treatment did not relieve area for other uses.  She felt that the technologies approved by DEP were performing well, as the Department has recently proposed streamlining approval to the local boards.

John reported hearing from Joel Fox and Barbara Austin that the nomination of the eastern oyster as an endangered species was withdrawn; HMW felt that the process was going forward, but would call the DMF to find out the status. [Withdrawn]

John suggested that the HMP recommendations occur within the text rather than at the ends of chapters.

HMW asked whether the HMP would recommend locations for cluster septic systems with a mix of seasonal and year-round homes for better function.  John replied that the NRAB would avoid micro-managing things that another board can handle.  The HMP’s purpose is to point out issues, educate the towns’ people and avoid specific engineering solutions.  

John reported that the unexpended portion of the $1000 funded for the fiscal year could only be encumbered by consulting the town accountant.

John noted that the SAC discussed the issue of people who would like a grant area, but finding a suitable location for new licensing is difficult.  The question of how to free up more area in a crowded harbor keeps coming up in their meetings.  The advisory committee may recommend a process or regulations to reassign underutilized intertidal bottoms in licensed areas.  Additionally, upland property owners are concerned about liability with aquaculture operations on the tidelands.  Some owners and shellfishers have privately worked out language to indemnify the upland, or aquaculturists carry insurance to their satisfaction.  It was not felt that it is a big issue any longer that upland owners challenge or deny licensed shellfishers from working the intertidal areas, so language in the draft chapter to encourage the productively worked areas under programs similar to the agricultural chapter lands will be stricken.  John felt he would still like to see the western side of the harbor used, as it has been historically.

Paul (?) commented that the language in the draft HMP to recommend no new or repaired revetments may not be reasonable.  He thought it should soften to “ideally” no armoring, “where feasible”.  He felt that a flat-out prohibition would be ill-advised. HMW replied that along the backshore where there is no armoring, owners purchase at their own risk and enjoy the ephemeral nature of living on the coast.  It is more radical than the harborshore -- if the landforms erode, structures collapse.

John felt there will need to be a process outlined to air the issues surrounding the Marina projects.  While there is pressure from the MAC and harbormaster’s department to expand the facilities, the frequently heard comment in public hearings has been that the small, quaint character of the Marina is important, and should not be changed.  There needs to be a forum for public discussions to gauge the community’s view before large projects begin.  The Harbormaster’s department could produce Capital Planning for 2, 5, and 10 years out to explain a vision, which could then be reviewed by a Capital Planning Committee, independent of the Fin/Com, if such a Charter revision occurs.  Glenn felt that the key is having more projects ready to go forward.  He supplied the Harbormaster’s response to the NRAB’s request for an audit of the oil-spill response plan.

In the general process of finishing up the HMP, John spoke to consolidating content where the different authors had similar material.    From the audience, HMW asked whether there would be a position on jet-skis’; she reported receiving lots of complaints about the noise.  She felt that they belonged out in the Bay.  Bill questioned whether the noise was any different than that of a motorcycle on the road, but felt it was more an issue of the speeds of operation and certain behaviors.  John felt that the recommendation to restrict them to the channel under ‘no wake’ conditions was the extent of the HMP.

John suggested a recommendation for a Harbor Oversight Committee since no one in the TA’s office has oversight responsibility for the harbor.  The plan can call attention to this need and leave it up to the BOS to decide how it is to be met.  HMW felt that the regular collaboration of the Health / Conservation Agent, Shellfish Constable and Beach Administrator through the Mass. Estuaries Project was a good start.  Glenn commented that PTown has a Harbor Commission because the BOS could not dictate how to run the harbor, and lost a veteran Harbormaster who had to listen to multiple bosses.

John also felt that the responses to the final Estuaries Project will need some kind of group, not just staff but an independent body.  

John concluded with the target of closure on the Harbor Management Plan at the December 19th meeting.  He noted that Article 1 on the STM warrant included $22,012 funding to complete the sampling program for the Estuaries Project.  He will respond to the letter from the TA’s office to submit a page for the Annual Town Report.

Glenn moved approval of the 10.17.05 minutes, Bill seconded.  Approved unanimously.

The meeting adjourned at 9:07 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Lezli Rowell

